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THE CHARACTER OF CHRIST.

Our author proceeds with a declaration, "That nothing he has said, can apply, even with the most distant
disrespect, to the real character of Jesus Christ. He was a virtuous and amiable man. The morality he
preached and practised, was of the most benevolent kind; and though similar systems of morality had
been preached by Confucius and some of the Greek philosophers, many years before; by the quakers
since, and by many good men in all ages, it had not been exceeded by [ any. ] 

To read this passage with attention, is a sufficient refutation of his whole system; as well as an evidence
of our author's strange principles, to every person who has read the New-Testament, and has made
himself acquainted with its effects. 

What? Can that man be a virtuous and amiable man -- a preacher and practiser of the most benevolent
morality, not exceeded by any -- and yet in the opinion of this writer, be guilty of imposing on his
followers, by assuring them that "He was before the foundation of the world -- that he was the first born
of every creature -- that he was sent of God -- came down from Heaven -- that he was the only begotten
Son of God -- that God was his father -- that he and the Father were 
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one -- that he who had seen him, had seen the Father -- that whosoever believed on him, should have
everlasting life -- that God had so loved the world, that he gave his only begotten Son, that whosoever
believed on him, should not perish, but have everlasting life -- that he that believeth on him is not
condemned; but he that believeth not, is condemned already, because he hath not believed on the name of
the only begotten Son of God -- that all judgment was committed to the Son -- that all men should honour
the Son, even as they honour the Father -- he that honoureth not the Son, honoureth not the Father who
sent him -- that the hour was coming, when the dead should hear the voice of the Son of God, and they
that hear should live: for as the Father had life in himself, so had he given to the Son, to have life in
himself -- that the works he did, bore witness of him, that the Father had sent him -- the Father also
himself had borne witness of him -- that if they believed Moses, they would believe in him, for Moses
had written of him." He performed miracles -- he raised the dead—he fore-told things to come -- he
commanded, and the winds and waves obeyed him. All these things he did, (or at least he endeavoured to
persuade his followers that he did them) as an evidence of his Almighty power; and that he had come
down from God, and was the Son of God, the Messiah who was to come. He asserted, "That he was the
bread of life, that came down from Heaven -- that he would raise every believer in him, from the dead at
the last day -- that no man had seen the Father but himself, who was from God, and that he had seen him
-- that whoever hated him, hated the Father also." He declared himself to be 
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"The light of the world -- that before Abraham, he was -- that as the Father knew him, so he knew the
Father -- that the Father was in him, and he in the Father -- that he was the resurrection and the life -- that
he gave to his people eternal life -- that thereafter they should see the Heavens opened, and the angels of
God ascending and descending upon the son of man." 

He openly declared himself to be the Messiah, expected by the Jews, and spoken of by their inspired
prophets, as the Lord of Glory -- the Lord our Righteousness -- the Father of the everlasting ages -- the
Prince of Peace. 



When John sent two of his disciples to enquire of him, whether he was the Messiah or not, he answered,
"Go and show John those things which ye do hear and see; the blind receive their sight, and the lame
walk; the lepers are cleansed, and the deaf hear; the dead are raised up, and the poor have the Gospel
preached to them." * Thus appealing to their senses, for all the great essential proofs of Messiahship, as
foretold by the prophets in a very few words, and to which they had been eye and ear witnesses. 

He promised his disciples to send them the comforter, even the Holy Spirit, after his death, "who should
proceed forth from the Father, and should remain with them forever, and guide them into all truth, and
show them things to come. He asserted that he knew all things -- that he had power over all flesh, and
would give eternal life to as many as the Father had given him—that he had a glory with the Father 
__________
* Matthew, xi. 4, 5. 
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before the world was; and though he should be crucified, yet he would arise again on the third day."
These are the doctrines, assertions, declarations, instructions and precepts of Jesus Christ, as made and
taught in his own person, and enforced as obligatory on mankind, with the authority and power of a
Divine messenger from God. If then he was a virtuous and amiable man, in the opinion of our author,
what must be the consequence of his principles, as developed in the Age of Reason? If the devils once
believed and trembled, what has our author reason to fear, when his eyes shall be opened by an awful
conviction of the truth? He will, I fear, do more than believe and tremble. 

If these doctrines proceeded from a virtuous and amiable man, they must be true; and all the sophistry of
our author cannot avoid the conclusion; and if true, where will the sinner and ungodly appear! If these
doctrines are virtuous and amiable, what can we say to the objects aimed at in this treatise, styled rather
ludicrously "the Age of Reason." Is it not on the whole, a collection of the most artful deceptions, hidden
under a veil of ridicule; dangerous falsehoods, covered by an easy flow of language; and malicious
sneers, made palatable by an attempt at wit and satire, that ever disgraced the pen of a pretender to
philosophy, and that on a subject of infinite consequence to the essential interests of mankind ? 

True philosophy is the great supporter of the religion of Jesus Christ. He is represented as Wisdom
herself, and therefore she will always be justified by her children. This idea is so well expressed by a 
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late learned writer, that no excuse need be made for the following quotation. "Philosophy, so far as the
term signifies a knowledge of God's wisdom and power in the natural creation, which is the best sense of
the word, is so far from being adverse to true religion, that with all the common evidences of Christianity
in reserve, we may venture to meet the philosopher upon his own ground. We have nothing to fear from
the testimony of nature; we appeal to it; we call upon every man of science to compare the Gospel which
God hath revealed, with the world which God hath created; under an assurance that he will find the latter
to be a key to the former, as a noble philosopher has well asserted; and if nature answers to Christianity,
it contradicts Deism; and that religion cannot be called natural, which is contradicted by the light
reflected upon our understandings from natural things. The Socinian is nearly in the same situation with
the Deist, and they may both join together in calling upon nature from morning until night, as the priests
of Baal called upon their Deity, but there will be none to answer; and philosophy must put out one of its
eyes, before it can admit their doctrines. In short, take any religion but the Christian, and bring it to the
test, by comparing it with the state of nature, and it will be found destitute and defenceless. 



"The doctrines of our faith are attested by the whole natural world; wherever we turn our eyes, to the
Heavens or to the earth; to the sea or to the land; to men or to beasts; to animals or to plants; there we are
reminded of them. They are recorded in a language which never hath been confounded; they are 
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written in a text which shall never be corrupted. The creation of God is the school of Christians, if they
use it aright." 

But if the doctrines of the Gospel are not founded in philosophical truth, as they are not in the professed
opinion of our Sophist, what can he mean by the acknowledgment, "That the real character of Jesus, was
that of a virtuous and amiable man, preaching and practising the most benevolent morality," In truth there
is no medium; he was either what he declared himself to be, or he was the worst of impostors and
deceivers of mankind, justly deserving every mark of reprobation. But indeed truth and consistency seem
to be no part of the creed of the author of the Age of Reason, and the farthest from the principal object of
the performance, in whatever point of light you view it. 

The excellent Mr. Hartley has made some just observations on this subject. He says -- "If we allow only
the truth of the common history of the New-Testament, or even such a part of the character of Christ, as
neither the ancient or modern Jews, heathens, or unbelievers seem to contest, it will be difficult to
reconcile so great a character, claiming Divine authority, either with the moral attributes of God, or
indeed with itself, upon the supposition of the falsehood of that claim. One can scarcely suppose, that
God would permit a person apparently so innocent and excellent, so qualified to impose upon mankind;
to make so impious and audacious a claim, without having some evident mark of imposture set upon him;
nor can it be conceived, how a person could be apparently so innocent and so excellent, and 

[ 159 ]

yet really otherwise. The manner in which the evangelists speak of Christ, shows that they drew after a
real copy; that is, shows the genuineness and truth of the gospel history. There are no direct encomiums
upon him; no laboured defences or recommendations. His character arises from a careful, impartial
examination of all that he said and did; and the evangelists appear to have drawn the greatest of all
characters, without any direct design to do it. And if we compare the transcendant greatness of this
character, with the indirect manner in which it is delivered, and the illiterateness and low condition of the
evangelists, it will appear impossible that they should have forged it, or that they should not have had a
real original before them; so that nothing was wanting but to record simply and faithfully. How could
mean and illiterate persons excel the greatest geniusses, ancient and modem, in drawing a character?
How came they to draw it in an indirect manner? This is indeed a strong evidence of genuineness and
truth." * 

Our author proceeds in his work, by observing, " That similar systems of morality had been preach-ed by
Confucius, some of the Greek philosophers, and lately by the quakers." 

As far as Confucius had received the tradition of a Saviour to come, with the blessed fruits of his grace to
sinners, from the revelation made to Noah and the antidiluvian patriarchs, he may have seen some distant
prospect of the Divine system of the Gospel; ** but as 
__________
* Hartley on Man. 



** The patriarchal tradition had fortunately been preserved in considerable purity in the family of
Confucius; bat he perceived with sorrow the degeneracy of China. He claimed no Divine commission,
but declared 
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to the Greek philosophers, although some of them now and then, might have struck out some useful
principle of true morality, yet few of them, it is believed, ever before bore such glorious company: there
can be no more comparison between them, and the benevolent Jesus, than between the wretched
enjoyments of a mere earthly sensual life, and the consummate and inexpressible joys of Heavenly glory.
Yet even some of them could see excellencies and beauties in the Gospel, that have escaped the critical
eye of our pretender to philosophy. Amelius, the master of Porphyry, that great opposer of the doctrine of
a crucified Saviour, on reading the beginning of St. John's Gospel, swore by Jupiter, "That the barbarian"
(meaning St. John) had hit upon the right notion, when he affirmed that the Word which had made all
things, was in the beginning, in place of prime dignity and authority with God; and was that God who had
created all things, and in whom every thing that was. made had, according to its nature, its life and being.
That he was incarnate and 
__________
that his doctrines were not his own, but those of the ancients, handed down by tradition. 
His system consisted in the simple worship of the God of Heaven, and the practice of moral virtue. -- Dr.
Hardy's sermon before the society for propagating the Gospel. 
Confucius, (who lived about 500 years before the Christian aera) the noblest and most Divine
philosopher of the Pagan world, was himself the innocent occasion of the introduction of the numerous
and monstrous idols that in after ages disgraced the temples of China; having in his dying moments
encouraged his disconsolate disciples, by prophesying "in the West, the Holy one will appear." They
concluded that he meant the God Bhood of India, and immediately introduced into China, the worship of
that Deity, with all the train of abominable images and idolatrous-rights, by which that gross superstition,
was in so remarkable a manner distinguished. -- 5th lnd. Ant. 758. 
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clothed with a body, wherein he manifested the glory and magnificence of his nature; and that after his
death he returned to the repossession of his divinity, and became the same God which he was, before his
assuming a body, and taking the human nature and flesh upon him." * 

Indeed Mr. Hartley asserts, that "The ancient Pagan religions, seem evidently to be the degenerated
offspring of the patriarchal revelations; and so far to have been true, as they taught a God -- a Providence
—- a future state -- supernatural communications made to particular persons, especially in the infancy of
the world -- the present corruption of man -- and his deviation from a pure and perfect way -- the hopes of
pardon -- a mediatorial power -- the duties of sacrifice, prayer and praise; and the virtues of prudence,
temperance, justice and fortitude. They were false as they mixed and polluted these important truths with
numberless fables, superstitions and im-pieties. That degree of truth and moral excellence, which
remained in them, was a principal cause of their success and easy propagation among the people; for their
moral sense would direct them to approve and receive what was fit and useful." 

As to the people called quakers, they are a denomination of devout Christians, many of whom do honour
to their profession, by copying the example and living according to the precepts of their Divine master,
whom this writer terms "A virtuous and amiable man," while he charges his doctrines and pecepts with
the basest imposition and deception; 
__________



* Euseb. Praep. Evang. lib. ii. X 
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and it is only in the exercise of that dignified humi-lity which he has taught them, that the quakers will
patiently bear the invidious comparison with Chinese and Greek philosophers. This pretender to
Common Sense, seems as ignorant of the principled and profession of the people called quakers (though
he asserts that he was born in their communion, and I know that he has lived among them) as he is of the
Gospel, which they publicly profess to be their hope and confidence. How unhappy is it for a writer, not
to understand any part of a subject on which he attempts to instruct his fellow men. 

I am well aware that this writer asserts, that Jesus Christ did not write any account of himself, but his
history is altogether the work of other people, and that this history is the foundation of my answers. 

But even giving a weight to this assertion, that it does not merit, our author himself has given a sanction
to this history, that must support the sufficiency of testimony; since it is from this source alone, he could
draw the conclusion, that Jesus Christ was "a virtuous and amiable man, and preached and practised the
most benevolent morality," as it is the only one that gives an original account of him or his doctrines. 

If we are not to believe the history of any person or country, except it has been written by such person
himself, or the chief of that country, our source of information will be small indeed. How few persons
since the creation have written their own histories. Where is the instance of a king of England, or France,
who have written his own history? Are we yet to be supposed ignorant of the characters 
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and conduct of all the kings of those kingdoms, who, for a thousand years past, have figured on the
theatre of Europe? If we should discredit the existence or actions, recorded in the histories of Alexander,
Philip, or Anthony, because they had not written their own histories, I believe we should be laughed at by
our philosopher himself, for our folly. But nothing appears too extraordinary for the author of the Age of
Reason to assert or attempt, if it does but militate against the heart searching doctrines of the Gospel, 

If memoirs written by men of good characters, though personally unacquainted with the transactions they
relate, and who did not exist till long after the times of which they write, are to receive credit in the
world, what return ought our author to meet with, for decrying those written by cotemporaries -- intimate
friends -- of the same family -- parties to most of the transactions -- their eternal all risqued on the truth
of the facts -- and under every possible advantage to know the truth -- men of established moral
characters -- of devout lives, and who sacrificed their ease, comfort, fortune, and even life itself, in
confir-mation of the facts they relate? -- Surely nothing less than at least the universal detestation of
every serious Christian. 

The denial of the principal events and historical occurrences of the life of Jesus Christ, as recorded by the
evangelists, necessarily implies a miracle, equal to the affirmation of them. Is it not equally miraculous,
that thousands of Jews, with Gentiles of every nation, language and tongue, whose principles and
practices were wholly repugnant to every idea held up by the 
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Gospel, should be prevailed upon by twelve illiterate fishermen, without power, riches, character,
influence or abilities, to forsake the religion of their fathers, in which they had been bred with



superstitious rigidness, and in which they had lived to advanced life, under all the violent prejudices and
attachments peculiar to their day and nation -- not only to profess this new religion, but to do it on the
express terms of being despised, contemned and exposed to the loss of every thing dear to them, and
frequently to death itself, with all the horrors that human ingenuity, whetted by malice and superstition,
could invent. 

Among these were to be found men of the first rank in life, famous for riches, honour, learning, and every
earthly comfort -- emperors, consuls, senators, priests, lawyers, scribes and pharisees. 

Is it supposeable that men of this character, should unite to hand down to posterity, with the most
scrupulous and religious exactness, and from the very moment of the transactions, an account of facts and
occurrences known even to themselves to be false, for no other end than to ruin themselves, and impose
upon their fellow men. 

About one year after the crucifixion, the Christian church was greatly multiplied. We read in the acts of
the apostles, that the original number were one hundred and twenty, and that in ten days (the day of
Pentecost) after the ascension, there were added to their society, "about 3000 souls." Soon after they
amounted to 5000. It was but a short time after that, we again read, that "Believers were the more added
to the Lord, multitudes both of men and women." It is again said, that "A great company 
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of the priests were obedient to the faith." Three years afterwards, we are told, "That the churches had rest
throughout all Judea, Gallilee and Samaria, and were edified, walking in the fear of the Lord, and in the
comfort of the Holy-Ghost, were multiplied." About seven years after the crucifixion, St. Peter was
miraculously sent to the Gentiles. One year after this, "A great number believed and turned to the Lord."
"Much people were added to the Lord -- the apostles, Barnabas and Paul, taught much peo-ple." This was
generally in Syria. The next year, it is said, "That the word of God grew and multiplied." Afterwards, not
exceeding three years, we are told, that on the preaching of Paul, "A great multitude of both Greeks and
Jews, believed." Afterwards, the apostles were charged with being persons "who had turned the world
upside down." In less than thirty years after the crucifixion, the disciples were greatly multiplied
throughout all Greece, and besides, we read of converts at Rome, Alexandria, Athens, Cyprus, Cyrene,
Macedonia, and Philippi. It had also spread throughout Judea, Gallilee, Samaria -- the lesser Asia -- the
islands of the AEgean Sea, and the coast of Africa. And about this time the apostles inform Paul, "That
many thousands (literally myriads) 'were in Jerusalem who believed." Add to these, the testimony of
Pliny, Tacitus, Justin Martyr, and Tertullian. 

This was all done by the preaching of twelve illiterate fishermen, not only without the power of the Jaw
or the sword, but in opposition to them both, with no other weapons but reason and argument, under 
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the recent knowledge of the facts they related, then prevalent among the people. 

Surely a belief that reasonable men would act so absurd a part, requires a degree of evidence superior to
that of any miraculous fact contained in the Gospel history. Thus, in the words of a noted author, "The
existence of the sacred volume is a miracle, unless we allow the truth of the Scripture miracles." 

But more of the evidence of the truth of the sacred writings hereafter, in its proper place. 


